

Making Biblical Scholarship Accessible

This document was supplied for free educational purposes. Unless it is in the public domain, it may not be sold for profit or hosted on a webserver without the permission of the copyright holder.

If you find it of help to you and would like to support the ministry of Theology on the Web, please consider using the links below:



A table of contents for the *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical* Society can be found here:

https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/articles_whs_01.php

Supplement to the Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, May 2000

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1999

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil. Information Services, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1999

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1998', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 61-86.
- 2. GRIFFITHS, Edward Henry: 'Cyhoeddiadau Griffith Thomas Roberts' [publications of Griffith Thomas Roberts], Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 17-29.
- 3. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature: a ten-year retrospect, 1990-1999', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 85-94.

See also No. 47.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 4. ABERYSTWYTH. National Library of Wales: Department of Manuscripts and Records: Guide to the Department of Manuscripts and Records, the National Library of Wales, Aberystwyth: the Library, 1994, viii + 227pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: 'Christian theology and ecclesiastical history' [collections in the Library], editor: John R. Hodgson, Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 80, No. 2, Summer 1998, pp. 65-99.
- 6. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The Fletcher-Tooth collection, volume 3: correspondence E-H* [a catalogue, compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1999, vii + 167pp.
- OXFORD. Westminster College: Wesley and Methodist Studies Centre: Directory of Methodist libraries [in the United Kingdom], revised edition, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1999, 62pp.
- 8. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'Irish Methodist circuit plans', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 71-7.

See also Nos. 25, 182.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 9. CASTLE CAEREINION: Parish of Castle Caereinion, parish church of St Garmon, new graveyard, Cwmgolan Presbyterian Chapel, Maes-y-Groes Methodist Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1997, iii + 73pp.
- 10. FLETCHER, John William: 'A charimeter; or, A scriptural method of trying the spirits and knowing the proportion of our faith', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 83-90.
- 11. FLETCHER, John William: 'An essay on the doctrine of the new birth', Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 35-56.
- 12. FLETCHER, John William: 'The language of the father's dispensation', Asbury *Theological Journal*, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 65-78.
- 13. FLETCHER, John William: 'Letters from John Fletcher to John Wesley' [1774-75], Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 91-6.
- 14. FLETCHER, John William: 'Second part, containing answers to the objections made to this essay', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 57-64.
- 15. GILES, Henry Johnston: 'Letters to Rev Henry J. Giles' [1856-60], edited by Dudley Alexander Levistone Cooney, *Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society* (*Irish Branch*), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 45-67.
- 16. HIRNANT: Parish church of St Illog and Pen Nebo Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1997, iii + 44pp.
- 17. LLANDINAM: Parish of Llandinam, Presbyterian Church, village inscriptions, war memorial, Banhodlog Chapel of Ease, Beulah Baptist Chapel, Caerau Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1997, iii + 69pp.
- 18. LLANRHAIADR-YM-MOCHNANT. Wesleyan Methodist Church: Parish of Llanrhaiadr-ym-Mochnant, Horeb Wesleyan Methodist Chapel, Rhos y Brithdir: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1995, iii + 21pp.

- MONTGOMERY: Parish of Montgomery, St Nicholas' Church, Sion Presbyterian Church, Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1996, iii + 140 + [6]pp.
- 20. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C. and LLOYD, Gareth: 'George Bell and early Methodist enthusiasm: a new manuscript source from the Manchester archives' [letter from William Briggs to Charles Wesley, 28 October 1762], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 80, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 89-101.
- 21. NEWTOWN: Parish of Newtown, St Mary's & Non-conformist Churches: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1996, [3] + 64pp.
- 22. PENNANT: Parish of Pennant, Carmel Wesleyan Methodist Chapel, Elim Calvinistic Methodist Chapel, Bethania Independent Chapel: memorial inscriptions, [Llanfair Caereinion]: Montgomeryshire Genealogical Society, 1996, iii + 42pp.
- 23. WESLEY, John: An extract of the Rev Mr John Wesley's journal: his journeys through Weardale, May 1752 to June 1790, compiled by David Heatherington in collaboration with Barbara Backhouse and Nellie Dawson, Ireshopeburn: Weardale Museum, 1993, 32pp.
- 24. WESLEY, John: Wesley in Scotland: the journeys of the Rev John Wesley, A.M., illustrated with maps [extracted from his Journal, 1751-90], [edited by] George W. Davis, Arbroath: the editor, 1999, 49pp.

See also Nos. 97, 100, 104-6, 108-9, 111, 114-15, 118, 166, 176, 193, 214-15.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 25. CROCKETT, Alasdair Charles: 'A secularising geography? Patterns and processes of religious change in England and Wales, 1676-1851', University of Leicester Ph.D. thesis, 1998.
- 26. DOLAN, John Austin: 'The origins and early characteristics of the Independent Methodist movement', Wesleyan perspectives: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship in 1998, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, 1998, pp. 13-24.
- 27. DREYER, Frederick A.: The genesis of Methodism, Bethlehem, N.J.: Lehigh University Press, 1999, 138pp.

- 28. JOHNSON, Dale Arthur: The changing shape of English Nonconformity, 1825-1925, New York: Oxford University Press, 1999, [10] + 248pp.
- 29. NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre van: Transforming words: the early Methodist revival from a discourse perspective, Bern: Peter Lang, 1999, 248pp.
- 30. WELLINGS, Martin: "A time to be born and a time to die"? A historian's perspective on the future of Methodism', *Methodism and the future: facing the challenge*, edited by Jane Craske and Clive Marsh, London: Cassell, 1999, pp. 148-56.

See also Nos. 63, 137, 181, 195.

LOCAL HISTORIES: ENGLAND

- 31. AGAR, Gwen and AGAR, Richard: 100 years of witness from Central Methodist Church, Preston, East Yorkshire, Burton Pidsea: printed by Norwood Press, [1998], 56pp.
- 32. BARTON, David Anthony: "By schisms rent asunder": the Wesleyan Reform movement in Derbyshire', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 25-33.
- 33. BAYES, Joan: 'One more step . . .' [history of Westborough Methodist Church, Scarborough], [Scarborough: the Church, 1999], vi + 80pp.
- 34. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: 'The making of an early Bible Christian circuit', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 45-9, 127-30, 151-4.
- 35. BURROWS, Gerry: Forward with Christ: the story of the Bourne Methodist Circuit (1801-1995), [Bourne: the author], 1998, [6] + 67 + [3]pp.
- 36. COX, Dean L.: Living stones: Birtley Methodist Church, 1899-1999, [edited by] Dean L. Cox, Birtley: the Church, 1999, 75pp.
- 37. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'The scope of early London "Methodism": Walter Wilson's evidence', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 102-23.
- GARDNER, Elizabeth J.: Marlborough Road, 1898-1998: from its origins in a baker's outhouse (1793), St Albans: Marlborough Road Church Council, 1998, [6] + 83pp.

- 39. HIND, John Richard: 'Churches, chapels and communities: comparative studies in County Durham, 1870-1914', University of Durham Ph.D. thesis, 1997, [3] + 402pp.
- 40. ISHERWOOD, Helen: 'Representations of the Wesleys in Epworth', University of Lincolnshire and Humberside B.A. dissertation, 1999, ii + 50pp.
- 41. RACK, Henry Derman: 'Between church and sect: the origins of Methodism in Manchester', Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 80, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 65-87.
- 42. RICHARDS, Peter Sidney: 'Methodism in Wallasey, Merseyside, with special reference to Trinity Methodist Church, Manor Road, Wallasey: a century and a half of the Nonconformist conscience in a dormitory suburb', Potchefstroom University for Christian Higher Education Ph.D. thesis, 1999, 2 vol., xii + 392 + xxiii, xi + 342pp.
- 43. ROBSON, Geoffrey: 'Religion and irreligion in Birmingham and the Black Country', University of Birmingham Ph.D. thesis, 1997, [8] + 281pp.
- 44. ROBSON, Margaret H.: The life and origin of Dudley Methodist Church [c. 1855-1999], edited by Margaret H. Robson, [Dudley, Northumberland: the Church, 1999], 56pp.
- 45. SHEPHERDSON, Colin: A history of Centenary Methodist Church, Boston, edited by Colin Shepherdson, Boston: the Church, 1998, 62pp.
- 46. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'Bible Christians in Chesterfield', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 5, No. 6, October 1999, pp. 5-17.
- 47. SHORT, Colin Charles: 'The Bible Christians in the North of Britain', Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 9, No. 3, 1999, pp. 82-91.
- 48. STRONG, Ruth: *Methodism in a moorland village: Lockton*, Pudsey: Blacksmith House Publications, [1999], vi + 52pp.
- 49. TERRY, James Gordon: 'The causes and effects of the divisions within Methodism in Bradford, 1796-1857', University of Huddersfield Ph.D. thesis, 1999, [2] + 467pp.
- 50. TERRY, James Gordon: 'Methodist secessionism: the Fly Sheet controversy and the Wesleyan Reform movement in Birstall and the Spen Valley, 1849-1857', University of Huddersfield M.A. thesis, 1993.

- 51. THOMPSON, A.R.: The story of Dawlish Methodist Church, Dawlish: the author, 1999, 64pp.
- 52. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: 'The Exeter Reform Committee', *Proceedings* of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 39-45.
- 53. VIRGOE, Norma: 'The Wesleyan Reformers in Norfolk', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 87-101.
- 54. WILLIAMS, Sarah Charlotte: Religious belief and popular culture in Southwark, c. 1880-1939, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1999, xi + 206pp.

See also Nos. 23, 25, 83, 91, 94, 106, 108, 115, 118, 153, 161, 170-1, 178-80, 182, 185, 188-9, 194, 197.

LOCAL HISTORIES: WALES, SCOTLAND, IRELAND

- 55. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: Asses' colts and loving people: the story of the people called Methodists on the Carlow Circuit, Carlow: the Methodist Church, 1998, xiii + 174pp.
- 56. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: As sprightly as the place: a history of Methodism in the Upper Erne Circuit, Lismaskea: the author, 1990, [2] + 108pp.
- 57. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'John Wesley in Ireland, including a history of Blackrock Methodist Church', *Blackrock Society Proceedings*, Vol. 6, 1998, pp. 26-44.
- 58. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: *The Methodists of Fingall*, Sutton: the author, 1991, iii + 93pp.
- 59. ENGLAND, Garfield: Edenderry Memorial Methodist Church, Portadown, 1891-1991: an informal account of a church and its background, [Portadown: the author, 1991], v + 67pp.
- 60. GILPIN, David John: Through all the changing scenes: a social and denominational comment on rural Methodist society in North Armagh by one of its members Ballinacor Methodist society, 1845-1995, Portadown: the author, 1996, 135pp.
- 61. GREER, Hubert: Sailing ship and sugar planter: a history of Ballynore Methodism, [Ballynore: Ballynore Methodist Church], 1996, 75pp.

- 62. HARROD, Valerie: To serve the present age: a history of Clooney Hall Methodist Church, written for its centenary, which includes a history of the Londonderry City Mission [1894-1996], Londonderry: the Church, 1996, ii + 69 + [3]pp.
- 63. Ó GLAISNE, Risteárd: *Modhaigh: scéal pobail, scéal eaglaise* [history of Irish Methodism], Dublin: An Clóchomhar, 1998, x + 428pp.
- 64. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'The Wesleyan Methodist Association in Ireland, 1834-72', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 3-20.
- 65. THOMPSON, Adrian: The wee meeting: a history of Glastry Methodist Church, 1848-1998, Glastry: the Church, 1998, 80pp.
- 66. WILLIAMS, Glanmor: 'Nonconformity in Welsh history', Carmarthenshire Antiquary, Vol. XXX, 1994, pp. 33-42.

See also Nos. 3-4, 8-9, 15-19, 21-2, 24-5, 67-8, 85, 87, 101, 103-4, 110-11, 113-14, 152, 183, 186, 192, 196, 201-2, 205-6, 210-11, 216-17.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 67. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Medical and musical: the Fannins of Dublin', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. XLIX, 1996, pp. 32-58.
- 68. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'A wedding in St Bride's' [four generations of the Keene family], *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. XLVIII, 1995, pp. 15-39.
- 69. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume VII: Smo-Sym, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1998, 1iii + 227pp.
- 70. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume VIII: T-V, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1999, lvi + 381pp.
- 71. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume IX: W, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1999, lxi + 524pp.
- 72. STEVENS, Beatrice C.: A family memoir, 1825 to 1948, Cambridge: Fieldfare Publications, 1999, [4] + 41pp.

See also Nos. 9, 16-19, 21-2, 161, 168.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 73. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: A real Christian: the life of John Wesley, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1999, 184pp.
- 74. FIELD, Marion: Susanna Wesley: a radical in the rectory, Godalming: Highland Books, 1998, 219 + [5] + viiipp.
- 75. GOUVERNEUR, Joseph Paul: 'The charismatic Wesley', Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 60, Autumn 1999, pp. 6-16.
- 76. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'John Wesley's principles and practice of preaching', *Beyond the boundaries: preaching in the Wesleyan tradition*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1998, pp. 12-40 and *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 89-106.
- 77. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: 'John Hampson's life of John Wesley', Sunderland's history 2000, edited by D.W. Smith, Sunderland: Sunderland Antiquarian Society, 1999, pp. 38-47.
- 78. OWEN, Alun Wyn: 'John Wesley a Howel Harris', *Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts*, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 142-60.
- 79. PICKERING, Norman: "A brand plucked from the burning" [Henry Perlee Parker's painting, *Rescue of John Wesley*, 1839], *Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal*, No. 44, Autumn 1999, pp. 10-17.
- 80. STANIFORTH, Trevor: 'John Wesley's Puritan roots', Wesleyan perspectives: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship in 1998, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, 1998, pp. 5-11.
- 81. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'John Wesley and the Grace Murray affaire', *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7400, 14 October 1999, p. 15.
- 82. WOLFTEICH, Claire: 'A difficult love: mother as spiritual guide in the writing of Susanna Wesley', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 53-62.

See also Nos. 13, 20, 23-4, 27, 29, 40, 57, 84, 119-27, 129-30, 132-6, 140-7, 149-51, 155-60, 162, 165-7, 184-5, 199, 203-4, 207-9, 219.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 83. BIGGS, Barry John: Ellen Gretton & her circle: Lincolnshire friends of John Wesley, Gainsborough: Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, 1999, 40pp.
- 84. BORGEN, Peder: 'Den Dansk-norske konsul George Wolff (1736-1828)', *Clios tro tjener: festskrift til Per Fuglum*, edited by Håkon With Andersen and others, Trondheim: Historisk Institutt, Universitetet i Trondheim, 1994, pp. 45-75.
- 85. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'A pious Dublin printer' [Bennett Dugdale], Dublin Historical Record, Vol. XLVI, 1993, pp. 74-100.
- 86. TYSON, John Rodger: "A poor, vile sinner": Lady Huntingdon's vocabulary of weakness and deference', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 107-18.
- 87. WILLIAMS, Albert Hughes: 'Thomas Williams, Llanishen Fach, c. 1720-1787', *Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts*, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 123-41.

See also Nos. 6, 10-14, 20, 69-71, 78, 81, 125, 127, 172-3, 216.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

- 88. BATSTONE, Patricia: 'The rise and fall of Mary Dunnell', *Methodist Recorder*, No. 7369, 11 March 1999, p. 16.
- 89. BRISTOW, Adrian: George Smith: the children's friend, Chester: Imogen, 1999, 181pp.
- GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'William Bramwell: the last of the ancient Methodists', Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 54, No. 1, Spring 1999, pp. 59-66.
- 91. HARVEY, E.: The potter's wife: the story of Mary Bourne Machin, 1781-1870, Burn Bridge: Memorandum, 1998, 35pp.
- 92. HATTERSLEY, Roy: Blood & fire: William and Catherine Booth and their Salvation Army, London: Little, Brown and Company, 1999, viii + 471pp.
- 93. OLDSTONE-MOORE, Christopher: Hugh Price Hughes: founder of a new Methodism, conscience of a new Nonconformity, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1999, x + 393pp.

- 94. TURBERFIELD, Alan: 'A critical appraisal of the Rev Dr John Scott Lidgett, C.H., 1854-1953, theologian, educationalist and ecclesiastical statesman between 1890 and 1920', University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1998, xiv + 398pp.
- 95. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'Wesley's successor' [Joseph Benson], Methodist Recorder, No. 7363, 28 January 1999, p. 17.

See also Nos. 6, 15, 120, 171, 174-7, 198.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 96. ABBOTT, Ronald W.: Donald English: an evangelical celebration, edited by Ronald W. Abbott, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing for Headway, 1999, 44pp.
- 97. ANNAND, Alexander Robertson and HISTON, Joan: *Thy will be done* ... *eventually!*, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1999, [2] + 222pp.
- 98. CAMROUX, Martin: 'Liberalism preached: Leslie Weatherhead', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 26, No. 1, January 1999, pp. 74-9.
- 99. CATHCART, Brian: 'Ernest Walton, 1903-, atomic scientist', Nine Ulster lives, edited by Gerard O'Brien and Peter Roebuck, Belfast: Ulster Historical Foundation, 1992, pp. 13-31.
- 100. CHALLONER, Eric: It so happened: from plough to pulpit, Alsager: Fairway Folio, 1998, 218pp.
- 101. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'An Englishman in Ireland: Arthur Dean Codling', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. XLVII, 1994, pp. 5-23.
- 102. EDWARDS, Eric: 'Griffith Thomas Roberts: atgofion cyfaill' [Griffith Thomas Roberts: a friend's recollections], *Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts*, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 42-6.
- 103. GAILEY, Andrew: Crying in the wilderness: Jack Sayers, a liberal editor in Ulster, 1939-69, Belfast: Institute of Irish Studies, Queen's University of Belfast, 1995, xii + 175pp.
- 104. GLANVILLE, Joan Patricia: *Horizons never end*, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1996, v + 131pp.
- 105. GOOD, Emma Jane: Stick-ability, Omagh: the author, [1997], vii+133+[1]pp.

- 106. HARLOW, Lilian Yates: *Elegy of an Edwardian childhood in Derbyshire*, [edited by Ian Harlow], Darley Dale: Happy Walking International, 1998, 76pp.
- 107. JONES, Alwyn Rice and others: 'Teyrngedau byr' [eight brief tributes to Griffith Thomas Roberts], Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 47-60.
- 108. KNAPE, John: Satanic mills to Galilee, Edinburgh: Pentland Press, 1998, xviii + 344pp.
- 109. LAWSON, John: Fixed on this ground; or, Reflections from an open heart, [Exeter: the author, 1999], [2] + 65pp.
- 110. McCREARY, Alf: Gordon Wilson: an ordinary hero, London: Marshall Pickering, 1996, ix + 196pp.
- 111. McIVOR, William Basil: *Hope deferred: experiences of an Irish Unionist*, Belfast: Blackstaff Press, 1998, xi + 163pp.
- 112. ROWLANDS, Hugh: 'Griffith Thomas Roberts: portread', *Gwarchod y Gair:* cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 31-41.
- 113. RUDD, Niall: Pale green, light orange: a portrait of bourgeois Ireland, 1930-1950, Dublin: Lilliput Press, 1994, [5] + 168pp.
- 114. SHEANE, William Henry: Grandfather's memoirs: a Methodist lay-preacher, edited by Stella Vigors, Rathnew: the editor, 1990, 107pp.
- 115. SMITH, Joseph: The recollections of Joseph Smith, a Yorkshire farmer, written at Bouteyre Ranch, Innisfail, Alberta, Canada and completed on April 1st 1938, edited and re-arranged by Margaret Batty, Arbroath: George W. Davis, 1999, 48pp.
- 116. TRAVELL, John Charles: Doctor of souls: a biography of Dr Leslie Dixon Weatherhead, Cambridge: Lutterworth Press, 1999, 327pp.
- 117. VINCENT, Grace: Wilfred and Dora Stafford, edited by Grace Vincent, Sheffield: the editor, 1999, 44pp.
- 118. WOLRIDGE, Elizabeth: Swinging into the 90s: memories of her life in Aylburton, [Aylburton: the author, ?1987], 56pp.

See also Nos. 2, 72, 120, 212.

THEOLOGY

- 119. ABRAHAM, William James: 'John Wesley's conception and use of scripture', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 5-13.
- 120. BARBER, Peter: 'Text or pretext: an historical perspective on the preacher's use of scripture' [with special reference to John Wesley, Adam Clarke and William Edwin Robert Sangster], *Beyond the boundaries: preaching in the Wesleyan tradition*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1998, pp. 41-57.
- 121. BROWER, Deirdre: 'No holiness but social holiness: an analysis of John Wesley's understanding of corporate holiness', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. thesis, 1999, 97pp.
- 122. CLARKE, Charles David: 'A still more excellent way: an historical, theological and biblical evaluation of John Wesley's doctrine of Christian perfection', Potchefstroom University for Christian Higher Education Ph.D. thesis, 1998, [1] + iv + 259pp.
- 123. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'Reconfiguration of power: basic trajectory of John Wesley's practical theology', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 164-84.
- 124. EDDY, Geoffrey Thackray: 'Sartor resartus; or, Taylor new-tailor'd' [John Taylor and John Wesley on original sin], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 26, No. 2, April 1999, pp. 88-98.
- 125. FLETCHER, Wilfred Brian: 'Christian perfection in Wesley and Fletcher, with implications for today', University of Edinburgh Ph.D. thesis, 1997, iv + 279pp.
- 126. FROST, Francis: 'The power of spiritual powerlessness in the missionary outreach of John Wesley', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 253-65.
- 127. GLITHERO, Ron: 'William Law and the Wesleys', An introduction to Christian spirituality, edited by Ralph Waller and Benedicta Ward, London: SPCK, 1999, pp. 91-100.
- 128. HINDMARSH, Douglas Bruce: "My chains fell off, my heart was free": early Methodist conversion narrative in England', *Church History*, Vol. 68, 1999, pp. 910-29.

- 129. JOB, Reuben F.: A Wesleyan spiritual reader, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1997, 216pp.
- 130. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: 'Charles Wesley and the journey of sanctification', *Evangelical Journal*, Vol. 16, No. 2, Fall 1998, pp. 49-75.
- KROMMENHOEK, Cora: 'Freedom or servitude? Methodist women and the doctrine of sanctification', *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 12, 1999 for 1997-98, pp. 57-69.
- 132. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Respected founder/neglected guide: the role of Wesley in American Methodist theology', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 71-88.
- 133. MBENNAH, Emmanuel D. and VORSTER, J.M.: 'The influence of Arminian conception of predestination on the 18th-century Wesleyan revival', *Studia Historiae Ecclesiasticae*, Vol. 24, 1998, pp. 161-87.
- 134. MEISTAD, Tore: Martin Luther and John Wesley on the Sermon on the Mount, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 1999, xvi + 356pp.
- 135. MEISTAD, Tore: 'Systematic theology and ethics in the Wesleyan tradition: some methodological reflections', *Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 19, 1999, pp. 53-71.
- 136. MILLS, W. Douglas: 'Robert Earl Cushman and a study of predestination in the Wesleyan tradition', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVIII, 1999-2000, pp. 3-13.
- 137. RANDALL, Ian M.: Evangelical experiences: a study in the spirituality of English evangelicalism, 1918-1939, Carlisle: Paternoster Publishing, 1999, xii + 309pp.
- 138. RANDALL, Ian M.: Pathway of power: Keswick and the reshaping of Wesleyan holiness, 1875-1905, Shearsby: Wesley Fellowship, 1999, 28pp.
- 139. RANDALL, Ian M.: 'The Pentecostal League of Prayer: a British holiness movement', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 185-200.
- 140. RIEGER, Joerg: 'The means of grace, John Wesley and the theological dilemma of the Church today', *Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 17, 1997, pp. 377-93.

- 141. SHEPHERD, Victor A.: "Can you conceive anything more amiable than this? Anything more desirable?" A note on Wesley's challenge concerning Christian perfection', *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 12, 1999 for 1997-98, pp. 18-43.
- 142. SMITH, Wayne Peter: 'An assessment of the social intent in John Wesley's doctrine of sanctification', University of South Africa M.Th. thesis, 1997.
- 143. STUDEBAKER, Richard F.: 'The concept of the mind in the sermons of John Wesley', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School Ph.D. thesis, 1998, 364pp.
- 144. TAVES, Ann: Fits, trances and visions: experiencing religion and explaining experience from Wesley to James, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1999, xii + 449pp.
- 145. TRACY, Wesley Dwayne: 'Uniting worship, preaching and theology', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 32-57.
- 146. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: 'John Wesley and Ephraem Syrus', *Hugoye:* Journal of Syriac Studies [http://syrcom.cua.edu/hugoye/], Vol. 1, No. 2, July 1998, paragraphs 1-30.
- 147. WALLER, Ralph: 'Spirituality and unity' [impact of the Catholic spirituality of Richard Baxter on John Wesley and the nineteenth-century English Unitarians], *An introduction to Christian spirituality*, edited by Ralph Waller and Benedicta Ward, London: SPCK, 1999, pp. 101-23.
- 148. WELLINGS, Martin: "Throttled by a dead hand"? The "Wesleyan standard" in nineteenth and early twentieth century British Methodism', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 162-74.
- 149. WILLIAMS, Kevin F.: "To be capable of God ...": John Wesley's understanding of "Christian perfection" as the link between his theology and his spirituality', *Studia Historiae Ecclesiasticae*, Vol. 23, 1997, pp. 15-38.
- 150. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'Pentecostal sanctification in John Wesley and early Methodism', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 34, No.1, Spring 1999, pp. 24-63.
- 151. YOUNG, Josiah: 'Some assumptions and implications regarding John Wesley's view of the Trinity: "the root of all vital religion", *Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry*, Vol. 18, 1998, pp. 139-53.

See also Nos. 10-12, 14, 20, 28, 94, 98, 116, 154-7, 159, 166-7, 187, 191, 199, 218.

SACRAMENTS

See Nos. 156-8.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

- 152. HARVEY, John: Image of the invisible: the visualization of religion in the Welsh Nonconformist tradition, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1999, xiii + 218pp.
- 153. LENTON, Esther J.: 'Primitive Methodist camp meetings in Shropshire', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 1-14.
- 154. WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: *Methodist spirituality*, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 1999, xix + 107pp.

See also No. 140.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 155. BECK, Brian Edgar: 'Rattenbury revisited: the theology of Charles Wesley's hymns', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 26, No. 2, April 1999, pp. 71-81.
- 156. COOPER, Arnold Herbert: 'Divine compassion: the intercession of our Lord Charles Wesley's eucharistic hymns today', Westminster College, Oxford M.Th. thesis, 1996, xiii + 97pp.
- 157. COOPER, Arnold Herbert: Divine compassion: the intercession of our Lord Charles Wesley's eucharistic hymns today, Nantwich: Wesley Historical Society Publishing Office, 1999, xiii + 95pp.
- 158. COOPER, Arnold Herbert: 'The intercession of our Lord in the eucharistic hymns of Charles Wesley' [with comments by Colin Charles Short], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 7, No. 3, Spring 1999, pp. 52-66.
- 159. GRIGGS, Geoffrey: 'All loves excelling: the journey towards Christian holiness in the hymns of Charles Wesley', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. thesis, 1999, 69pp.
- 160. HUGHES, Glyn Tegai: 'Charles Wesley a Williams Pantycelyn', *Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts*, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 161-78.
- 161. LEARY, William: Musical Methodists in Lincolnshire, Loughborough: Teamprint, 1999, xiii + 113pp.

- 162. OLLESON, Philip: 'Samuel Wesley and the Missa de spiritu sancto', Recusant History, Vol. 24, 1998-99, pp. 309-19.
- 163. SPINNEY, Bryan Frank: Tuned for praise: the story of Methodist hymn-books and their revisions in the 20th century, from Wesley's hymns to Hymns & Psalms, second impression (being an expansion of Methodist hymn-book revision, 1903 & 1933, [Farnborough: the author], 1980), Totton: the author, 1999, 40pp.
- 164. TEMPERLEY, Nicholas: The hymn tune index: a census of English-language hymn tunes in printed sources from 1535 to 1820, [by] Nicholas Temperley, assisted by Charles G. Manns and Joseph Herl, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1998, 4 vol., xviii + 469, xi + 587, [4] + 785, [4] + 797pp.
- 165. WALKER, Maxine E.: 'A Wesleyan "grammar": linguistic analysis and Wesley texts' [with special reference to Charles Wesley's *Love divine, all loves excelling*], *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 201-23.
- 166. WESLEY, Charles: *Hymns on the Trinity*, facsimile of the first edition (Bristol: Felix Farley, 1767), with preface by Steven T. Kimbrough and introduction by Wilma Jean Quantrille, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1998, xv + 141pp.

See also Nos. 67, 130, 213.

CHURCH POLITY

167. GRIFFIN, Eric Richard: 'Practical Catholicism: John Wesley's theology of bishops reconsidered', *Churchman*, Vol. 112, 1998, pp. 324-38.

See also Nos. 184, 218.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 168. ALLISON, Timothy Roy and LEGER, Selwyn St.: 'The life span of Methodist ministers: an example of the use of obituaries in epidemiology', *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, Vol. 53, 1999, pp. 253-4.
- 169. BENNETT, Eleanor: 'The training of Methodist ministers: a harmless and useful proposal?', *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 5, No. 5, Spring 1999, pp. 73-85.

- 170. GLASS, Paul Stuart: 'Methodist ministerial training in former years, with special reference to Wesley House in Cambridge', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 43, Spring 1999, pp. 2-13.
- 171. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Female travelling preachers of early Primitive Methodism' [with special reference to the North-East], Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 71, Autumn 1999, pp. 3-18.

See also Nos. 28, 167.

LAY MINISTRY

- 172. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: 'The blessed way of holiness' [early Methodist women], Journal of Theology (United Theological Seminary), Vol. 101, 1996, pp. 29-51.
- 173. COLLINS, Vicki Tolar: 'Women's voices and women's silence in the tradition of early Methodism', *Listening to their voices: the rhetorical activities of historical women*, edited by Molly Meijer Wertheimer, Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1997, pp. 233-51.
- 174. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'The early deaconess evangelists: snapshots of their work', *Beyond the boundaries: preaching in the Wesleyan tradition*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1998, pp. 87-115.
- 175. LENTON, John Herriott: "'Labouring for the Lord": women preachers in Wesleyan Methodism, 1802-1932 – a revisionist view', *Beyond the boundaries: preaching in the Wesleyan tradition*, edited by Richard Sykes, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1998, pp. 58-86.
- 176. MACK, Phyllis: 'Methodism and motherhood' [with special reference to Mary Taft], *Culture and the Nonconformist tradition*, edited by Jane Shaw and Alan Kreider, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1999, pp. 26-42.
- 177. WILSON, Linda: "Constrained by zeal": women in mid-nineteenth century Nonconformist Churches', *Journal of Religious History*, Vol. 23, 1999, pp. 185-202.

See also Nos. 86, 88, 108, 114, 131.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 178. BAILLIE, Ian L.G.: List of past and present Methodist Church chapels in the Bristol District, Issue 1, Dursley: Ernest A. Clarke [for] the Bristol Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, 1999, [34]pp.
- 179. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: 'Victims of success: twentieth-century Free Church architecture' [with special reference to the City Temple, London and Punshon Memorial Church, Bournemouth], *Culture and the Nonconformist tradition*, edited by Jane Shaw and Alan Kreider, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1999, pp. 142-81.
- 180. COX, Janice V.: "Simplicity without meanness, commodiousness without extravagance": the Non-conformist chapels and meeting-houses in Shrewsbury in the nineteenth century', *Shropshire History and Archaeology*, Vol. LXXII, 1997, pp. 52-97.
- 181. HATCHER, Stephen George: God is building a house: from Mr Smith's kitchen to Vision 2000 [Primitive Methodist chapel-building, 1811-1932], Ninth Chapel Aid Lecture, 1999, Englesea Brook: Englesea Brook Chapel and Museum, 1999, 37pp.
- 182. METHODIST CHURCH.-Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Britain – Methodist heritage, 1999: information for visitors on historic Methodist places and events, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 1999, 32pp.
- 183. PARKINSON, A.J.: 'Why study chapels?', Carmarthenshire Antiquary, Vol. 30, 1994, pp. 43-50.
- 184. TOPOLEWSKI, John Leo: 'Mr Wesley's trust clause: Methodism in the vernacular', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVII, 1998-99, pp. 143-61.

HOME MISSIONS

- 185. BARBER, Brian: 'Revival seeds' [in John Wesley], Wesleyan perspectives: papers presented to the Wesley Fellowship in 1998, Ilkeston: printed by Moorley's Print & Publishing, 1998, pp. 25-34.
- 186. BOOTH, Lionel: History of Dublin Central Mission, 1893-1993, [Dublin: the Mission], 1993, 60pp.

- 187. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'Methodist pentecost: the Wesleyan/holiness revival of 1758-1763', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 33, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 58-91.
- 188. ROYLE, Edward: 'Central missions in York and Huddersfield before the First World War: a forward or a backward movement?', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 74, Spring 1999, pp. 3-20.
- 189. RULE, John G.: 'Explaining revivalism: the case of Cornish Methodism', *Southern History*, Vol. 20-21, 1998-99, pp. 168-88.
- See also Nos. 62, 76, 92-3, 96, 128, 153, 174.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

- 190. PRITCHARD, John: 'The untidy beginnings of Methodist world mission', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 26, No. 4, October 1999, pp. 68-79.
- 191. RANDALL, Ian M.: 'Entire devotion to God': Wesleyan holiness and British overseas mission in the early twentieth century, Ilkeston: Moorley's Print & Publishing in collaboration with the Wesley Fellowship, 1998, 31pp.

See also No. 117.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 192. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Methodists and the Year of Liberty' [1798], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 31-44.
- 193. GLEN, Robert: 'Methodism and the American Revolution: insights from a neglected Thomas Rankin letter', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 52, 1999-2000, pp. 34-8.
- 194. HARGREAVES, John Andrew: 'Methodism and electoral politics in Halifax, 1832-1848', Northern History, Vol. XXXV, 1999, pp. 139-60.
- 195. LARSEN, Timothy: Friends of religious equality: Nonconformist politics in mid-Victorian England, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 1999, ix + 300pp.
- 196. McCONNELL, David: 'Irish Methodism and Home Rule', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 5, Autumn 1999, pp. 21-30.

- 197. RULE, John G.: 'The Chartist mission to Cornwall', *Crime, protest and popular politics in southern England*, 1740-1850, [by] John G. Rule and Roger Anthony Edward Wells, London: Hambledon Press, 1997, pp. 67-80.
- 198. SCARTH, Robert: We'll all be union men: the story of Joseph Arch and his union, Coventry: Industrial Pioneer Publications, 1998, [10] + 228 + [2]pp.

See also Nos. 29, 93, 103, 110-11.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 199. BASAPPA, Joseph: 'Towards a theology of universality: John Wesley's theological response to class distinctions and its relevance to caste distinctions', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) Ph.D. thesis, 1999, xiv + 467pp.
- 200. BRAKE, George Thompson: Tracing the temperance sentiment in the Methodist Church, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1999, 20pp.
- 201. CLARKE, Margaret W.: Craigmore, 1845-1995, [Moira: the author], 1995, 96pp.
- 202. COONEY, Dudley Alexander Levistone: 'Twenty reduced widows: the story of Dublin's Methodist widows' alms house', *Dublin Historical Record*, Vol. L, 1997, pp. 40-54.
- 203. DUNNING, H. Ray: Reflecting the divine image: Christian ethics in Wesleyan perspective, Downers Grove: Intervarsity Press, 1998, 156pp.

See also Nos. 89, 93, 126, 134, 142, 151.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 204. HALL, Elaine Karen Friedrich: 'Pedagogical and andragogical principles of John Wesley's anthology', University of North Texas Ph.D. thesis, 1998, vii + 182pp.
- 205. PERDUE, Hugo: Gurteen Agricultural College, 1947-1997, Ballingarry: the College, 1997, [6] + 249pp.
- 206. ROBERTS, R.C.: 'Crefydd ac addysg yn ardal Pentir a Rhiwlas ger Bangor, 1750-1900' [religion and education in the Pentir and Rhiwlas area], *Caernarvonshire Historical Society Transactions*, Vol. 58, 1997, pp. 69-111, Vol. 59, 1998, pp. 77-115.

207. TAYLOR, Daniel: 'John Wesley's concept of religious education', University of Manchester (Nazarene Theological College) M.A. thesis, 1999, 99pp.

See also Nos. 89, 94, 169-70, 201.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 208. GADSBY, Joseph Gordon and DEWHURST, Francis: 'John Wesley's contribution to the evolution of alternative and holistic healing', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 26, No. 1, January 1999, pp. 95-104.
- 209. MALONY, Henry Newton: 'John Wesley and psychology', Journal of Psychology and Christianity, Vol. 18, 1999, pp. 5-18.

See also Nos. 67, 99, 116, 205.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 210. JONES, Philip Henry: 'The Welsh Wesleyan Bookroom, 1824-8: a new set of printing accounts', *The reach of print: making, selling and using books*, edited by Peter Isaac and Barry McKay, Winchester: St Paul's Bibliographies, 1998, pp. 37-49.
- 211. JONES, R.T.: 'Yr eglwysi a'r iaith yn oes Victoria' [the Churches and the Welsh language in the Victorian age], *Llên Cymru*, Vol. 19, 1996, pp. 146-67.
- 212. McMURRAY, Nigel: 'More than a portrait of John Wesley: the Christian art of Frank O. Salisbury, 1874-1962', Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 59, Spring 1999, pp. 8-24.

See also Nos. 29, 103, 128.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 213. CLAPP-ITNYRE, Alisa Marie: 'Dinah and the secularization of Methodist hymnody in Eliot's Adam Bede', Victorians Institute Journal, Vol. 26, 1998, pp. 41-68.
- 214. GLEN, Robert: "Adieu the delights of the stage": an anti-Methodist song of 1746', Notes and Queries, Vol. 244, 1999, pp. 350-6.

- 215. GLEN, Robert: 'The York anti-Methodist ballad: a new manuscript', Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 74, Spring 1999, pp. 20-7.
- 216. JONES, Alun R.: "Vermin [who] creep into all corners through the least crevices": Lewis Morris and the Methodists', *Transactions of the Honourable Society of Cymmrodorion*, New Series, Vol. 5, 1999 for 1998, pp. 24-35.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 217. DAVIES, Meirion Lloyd: 'Undeb eglwsyig yn yr ugeinfed ganrif' [church unity in the twentieth century], *Gwarchod y Gair: cyfrol goffa y Parchedig Griffith Thomas Roberts*, edited by Owen Ellis Evans, Dinbych: Gwasg Gee, 1993, pp. 179-200.
- 218. DREYER, Frederick A.: 'The ecclesiology of enthusiasm: the Methodist case' [with special reference to the influence of Moravianism], *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 12, 1999 for 1997-98, pp. 44-56.
- 219. YOUNG, Norman: 'Wesley's view of Catholic spirit and the ecumenical situation today', *Uniting Church Studies*, Vol. 5, March 1999, pp. 59-66.

See also Nos. 92, 94, 147, 162.

CLIVE D. FIELD

Acknowledgements: As usual the compiler is indebted to a number of individuals who have supplied copies or details of particular items. This year they comprise: James English, Revd Dr Herbert McGonigle, Geoffrey Milburn, Dr Peter Nockles, Philip Olleson, Peter Richards, Alan Rose, and Revd Dr Martin Wellings. Very warm thanks are also due to Dr Lionel Madden, who has undertaken extensive research on Welsh publications specifically for this bibliography and who is responsible for most of the Welsh references. Similarly, in respect of Ireland, the compiler readily acknowledges the importance of Revd Robin Roddie's 'Bibliography of Irish Methodist historical literature' (No. 3, above), which has suggested a good number of Irish references that have been overlooked in previous listings in this series.